BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

LICENSING COMMITTEE






  Special Meeting: Thursday 19th March, 2015





  at 2.00 p.m. (Drawing Room)
PRESENT:- Councillors Callister (Chairman), Irwin (Vice-Chairman), Biggins, Graham, W. McClure, Maddox, Pemberton, Seward and Wall.

Officers Present:- Ann Pearson, Environmental Health Manager, Jennifer Curtis, Licensing Officer, Jane Holden, Deputy Monitoring Officer and Sharron Rushton, Democratic Services Officer.

Legal Representative – Mr Paul O’Donnell.

Police Representatives – Chief Inspector Bosson (Cumbria Constabulary), Sergeant McIntosh (Cumbria Constabulary) and Catherine Cooke, Analyst (Cumbria Constabulary).

62 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Opie and Roberts.

63 – Application for the Adoption of a Special Cumulative Impact Policy
The Licensing Officer re-submitted a report regarding an application made by Cumbria Constabulary for Barrow Borough Council as the Licensing Authority to adopt a Special Cumulative Impact Policy for a defined area of Barrow Town Centre due to high levels of crime and disorder taking place.  The adoption of any policy required a change to the Council’s Statement of Licensing Policy; therefore a three month period of consultation would be required.

At the Licensing Committee meeting on 25th February, 2015 Members received a report relating to the Application for the Adoption of a Special Cumulative Impact Policy from Cumbria Constabulary which was appended to the report for information. Members resolved at that meeting to defer making a decision until further data from Cumbria Constabulary (CC) and Council Officers (CO) was obtained and presented to the Members dealing with the following:-
1. Crime figures for the last 6 years covering beats S02, S03 and S04 (the police beat areas which the proposed Cumulative Impact Policy would cover) summarising:-
a) the number of criminal complaints made; and
b) the number of criminal convictions secured

2. Any supporting anecdotal evidence of the positive impact SCIP’s had had in other Licensing Authority areas as a means of addressing cumulative impact (CC);
3. Details of how many SCIP’s were in place in England (CC);
4. An explanation as to why the boundary of the proposed SCIP covered such a large area (CC);
5. Alcohol related admissions/attendances (ideally attributed to the night time economy) from SCIP area to Furness General Hospital over the last 6 years  (CC);
6. Heat map showing the proposed SCIP area for the last 6 years showing the location of where complaints of offences against the person and anti-social disorder took place; 

7. In respect of the proposed SCIP area, for each of the last 6 years:-
a)
the number of new applications which were made for licensed premises in each of the last 6 years by type; and
b)
the number of active licensed premises (Members were mindful that licenses continued to run post closure of the premises until surrender/revocation and wished to eliminate this element from the statistics under consideration).

The data (points 1 to 6) from Cumbria Constabulary was tabled at the meeting and was summarised as follows:-

1.
Details of all complaints and detections of all crimes in the SCIP area from March 2009 to February 2015;

2.
Details regarding the positive impact relating to a SCIP in Blackpool;

3.
Current data showed that there were at least 212 SCIP’s nationally according to Home Office information;

4.
The Police’s SCIP area rationale was that the area requested was reasonable and proportionate to the current issues with violence and drink related ASB within Barrow Town Centre.  It was the view of the Police that, this area should be considered before a recommendation was suggested to decrease the size of the SCIP area;

5.
Public Health information regarding Barrow-in-Furness with a comparison to England average.  It was noted that this was the only information available at the time of request and further information could be gained if consultation was agreed.  The Health Profile 2014 for Barrow-in-Furness was tabled at the meeting for information; and

6.
A Hot spot map identifying all crimes in the SCIP area from March 2009 to February 2015 was provided.  A Hot spot map identifying offences against the person and ASB in the SCIP area from March 2009 to February 2015 was also provided.

The data (point 7) from Council Officers was included in the report and was summarised as follows:-
a)
the number of new applications which were made for licensed premises in each of the last 6 years by type;
b)
the number of active licensed premises; and

c)
new licence applications by type within the proposed SCIP area were tabled at the meeting.
Within the area there were 60 premises Licences, 14 Late Night Refreshment Premises and 3 Club Premises Certificates currently active within the proposed SCIP area.  A list of these premises was attached as an appendix to the report.

National Guidance (October 2014 revision) issued under Section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003 relating to Cumulative Impact (Paragraphs 13.19 – 13.40) were also attached as an appendix to the report for Members’ information.
Representatives from Cumbria Constabulary had been given the opportunity to make representations and answer questions from Committee Members.  

All parties with the exception of Paul O’Donnell (Solicitor), Jane Holden (Deputy Monitoring Officer) and Sharron Rushton (Democratic Services) withdrew and were re-admitted to the meeting following the Committee’s deliberations.

It was moved by Councillor Graham and seconded by Councillor Callister that Members declined the recommendation to undertake a three month consultation period for a Special Cumulative Impact Policy for a defined area of Barrow Town Centre.

This was duly voted upon and;

RESOLVED:- (i) That the Committee declined the recommendation to undertake a three month consultation period for a Special Cumulative Impact Policy for a defined area of Barrow Town Centre. 

The Committee decided that they had not been presented with adequate evidence to justify the commencement of the consultation process for the introduction of a special policy based on cumulative effect.  

The police as a responsible authority retained the right to raise the cumulative impact of any future licensing application on the grounds that the premises in question would give rise to a negative cumulative impact on one or more of the licensing objections.

The Committee felt that they had not been presented with sufficient evidence to justify consideration of a variation to that approach.

The Committee noted in particular that complaints of criminal conduct for the proposed SCIP area had fallen by 14% over the last 6 years.  The Committee were also mindful of the fact that only one application for a full licence was made in the SCIP area in 2014 and that applications in general were falling.
The meeting closed at 3.55 p.m.

